Effect of Obesity on the Pharmacokinetics of Drugs in Humans

Michael J. Hanley,¹ Darrell R. Abernethy² and David J. Greenblatt¹

- 1 Department of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics, Tufts University School of Medicine and Tufts Medical Center, Boston, Massachusetts, USA
- 2 United States Pharmacopeia, Rockville, Maryland, USA

Contents

A	bstract	71
1.	Measures of Weight and Obesity	73
	1.1 Direct Measures of Body Composition	73
	1.2 Indirect Measures of Body Composition.	73
	1.2.1 Body Mass Index.	73
	1.2.2 Body Surface Area	73
	1.2.3 Ideal Bodyweight	74
	1.2.4 Lean Bodyweight	74
	1.2.5 Predicted Normal Weight	74
2.	Key Measures of Drug Disposition	75
	2.1 Volume of Distribution	75
	2.2 Clearance	77
	2.3 Elimination Half-Life	77
3.	Impact of Obesity on the Pharmacokinetics of Specific Drugs.	78
	3.1 Antibacterials	78
	3.2 Anticoagulants	79
	3.2.1 Argatroban	79
	3.2.2 Low-Molecular-Weight Heparins	80
	3.3 Antidiabetic Agents	81
	3.4 Anticancer Agents	81
	3.5 Neuromuscular Blockers	82
	3.6 Miscellaneous Agents	83
	3.6.1 Drotrecogin Alfa (Activated)	83
	3.6.2 β-Adrenoceptor Antagonists: Propranolol and Atenolol	84
	3.6.3 Quinine	84
	3.6.4 Norethisterone (Norethindrone) and Ethinylestradiol	84
4.	Discussion and Conclusion.	85

Abstract

The prevalence of obesity has dramatically increased in recent years and now includes a significant proportion of the world's children, adolescents and adults. Obesity is linked to a number of co-morbidities, the most prominent being type 2 diabetes mellitus. While many agents are available to treat these conditions, the current knowledge regarding their disposition in the obese remains limited.

Over the years, both direct and indirect methodologies have been utilized to assess body composition. Commonly used direct measures include underwater weighing, skinfold measurement, bioelectrical impedance analysis and dual-energy x-ray absorptiometry. Unfortunately, these methods are not readily available to the majority of clinicians. As a result, a number of indirect measures to assess body composition have been developed. Indirect measures rely on patient attributes such as height, bodyweight and sex. These size metrics are often utilized clinically and include body mass index (BMI), body surface area (BSA), ideal bodyweight (IBW), percent IBW, adjusted bodyweight, lean bodyweight (LBW) and predicted normal weight (PNWT).

An understanding of how the volume of distribution (V_d) of a drug changes in the obese is critical, as this parameter determines loading-dose selection. The V_d of a drug is dependent upon its physiochemical properties, the degree of plasma protein binding and tissue blood flow. Obesity does not appear to have an impact on drug binding to albumin; however, data regarding α_1 -acid glycoprotein binding have been contradictory. A reduction in tissue blood flow and alterations in cardiac structure and function have been noted in obese individuals. At the present time, a universal size descriptor to describe the V_d of all drugs in obese and lean individuals does not exist.

Drug clearance (CL) is the primary determinant to consider when designing a maintenance dose regimen. CL is largely controlled by hepatic and renal physiology. In the obese, increases in cytochrome P450 2E1 activity and phase II conjugation activity have been observed. The effects of obesity on renal tubular secretion, tubular reabsorption, and glomerular filtration have not been fully elucidated. As with the V_d , a single, well validated size metric to characterize drug CL in the obese does not currently exist. Therefore, clinicians should apply a weight-normalized maintenance dose, using a size descriptor that corrects for differences in absolute CL between obese and non-obese individuals.

The elimination half-life $(t_{\frac{1}{2}})$ of a drug depends on both the V_d and CL. Since the V_d and CL are biologically independent entities, changes in the $t_{\frac{1}{2}}$ of a drug in obese individuals can reflect changes in the V_d , the CL, or both.

This review also examines recent publications that investigated the disposition of several classes of drugs in the obese – antibacterials, anticoagulants, antidiabetics, anticancer agents and neuromuscular blockers.

In conclusion, pharmacokinetic data in obese patients do not exist for the majority of drugs. In situations where such information is available, clinicians should design treatment regimens that account for any significant differences in the CL and V_d in the obese.

Obesity is a well recognized global health problem. Although it was originally seen as an issue only in developed nations, current evidence demonstrates an increase in obesity prevalence in many lower- and middle-income countries.^[1,2] In 2005, the WHO estimated the numbers of overweight and obese adults to be 1.6 billion and 400 million, respectively.^[3] If current trends persist, up to 58% of the world's adult population will be either overweight or obese by 2030.^[1] Even more alarming is the expansion of the obesity epidemic to the world's children and adolescents.^[4] Regardless of the demographics, the driving forces behind the rise in obesity are believed to be multifactorial, involving an interplay of social, economic, behavioural and genetic factors.^[5]

Epidemiological studies have linked obesity with hypertension, coronary artery disease, stroke, type 2 diabetes mellitus, osteoarthritis, major depression and several forms of cancer.^[6] In fact, the relationship between obesity and type 2 diabetes may be analogous to the association between tobacco and lung cancer.^[2] In particular, excess weight is thought to be the primary cause of 90% of type 2 diabetes cases.^[7] The rise in obesity, coupled with its associated comorbidities, suggests that clinicians will encounter obese patients with increasing frequency in their daily practice. Unfortunately, obese subjects are often excluded from clinical trials during the drug development process. As a result, information regarding the impact of obesity on the pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of the majority of drugs remains limited. While oral drug absorption does not appear to be altered in obese individuals, differences in the distribution and clearance (CL) of certain drugs have been noted.^[8-12] As these two parameters are integral determinants of the pharmacokinetic behaviour of a drug, a thorough understanding of their changes in the obese is a requisite to ensure safe and effective pharmacotherapy.

This article reviews the effect of obesity on the pharmacokinetics of drugs in humans. It is intended to serve as an update of previously published reviews^[8-14] on this topic. A brief overview of the different measures to classify body composition is provided. This is followed by a discussion of the key pharmacokinetic parameters mediating drug disposition and their potential alteration in the obese. Recent pharmacokinetic data for individual drugs are then presented.

1. Measures of Weight and Obesity

1.1 Direct Measures of Body Composition

While the direct quantification of body fat remains difficult, it can be indirectly defined as the difference between an individual's bodyweight and fat-free mass (FFM). Several quantitative methods have been employed over the years, with some of the more common being underwater weighing (hydrodensitometry), skinfold measurement, bioelectrical impedance analysis (BIA), and dual-energy x-ray absorptiometry (DEXA).

The oldest direct measurement technique is underwater weighing.^[15] In this method, the subject is completely submerged in water and the resultant weight and/or volume of water displaced is recorded. This information is then combined with the individual's 'above water' weight to calculate the subject's whole-body density. Assuming a constant density for fat and fat-free tissues, the fraction of bodyweight that is composed of fat can then be determined. Recently, airdisplacement plethysmography has often been utilized instead of underwater weighing. The principles of these two techniques are similar, except that in the former, the subject is placed in a closed air-filled chamber instead of a water-filled tank.^[16]

Skinfold measurement is based on the assumption that total body fat is correlated with the amount of subcutaneous fat at certain anatomical sites. However, its reliability is only as good as the clinician's caliper measurement technique. Furthermore, skinfold measurement is not feasible for some obese patients because of the limited size of the calipers.^[17]

Another procedure for determining FFM is BIA.^[18] Four electrodes are attached to the subject and an electrical current is passed through two of them. The other pair of electrodes records the change in voltage as the current moves across the body. While body fat and bone impede the current's flow, the aqueous tissues readily conduct the current because of their electrolyte content. The measured impedance to current flow can then be used to estimate FFM. BIA is probably the most frequently used method for FFM determination because it is a noninvasive and low-risk procedure that provides rapid results.^[15,19]

DEXA relies on the different x-ray attenuation properties of bone, lean tissue and fat to assess body composition.^[20] The DEXA technique passes two x-ray beams of differing energies through the body. As the beams encounter the unique densities of fat and lean tissues, they are attenuated to differing degrees. The extent of attenuation is quantified for each energy beam, and the subsequent attenuation ratio is used to deduce the amount of bone and soft tissue present in the path of the beam. Whole-body scanning enables one to estimate an individual's FFM using specific attenuation formulae.^[15,19]

Although these direct methodologies are useful for determining an individual's body composition, they are not readily available to the majority of clinicians. As a result, several indirect methods to describe body composition have been developed.

1.2 Indirect Measures of Body Composition

Indirect measures of body composition rely on patient attributes that are readily measurable – height, weight and sex. Weight and size descriptors utilized in pharmacokinetic studies and clinical practice include the following: body mass index (BMI), body surface area (BSA), ideal bodyweight (IBW), percent IBW, adjusted bodyweight, lean bodyweight (LBW) and the newly described predicted normal weight (PNWT). A brief overview of these metrics is provided in sections 1.2.1–1.2.5. For a more thorough analysis of these size descriptors, interested readers are directed to a recent review by Green and Duffull.^[14]

1.2.1 Body Mass Index

BMI is calculated by dividing the total bodyweight (TBW) in kilograms by the square of the height in metres (i.e. kg/m^2). This is the WHO's preferred measure for classifying obesity, and it is used to stratify individuals into three primary groups: BMI <18.5 kg/m², underweight; BMI 18.5–24.99 kg/m², normal weight; and BMI ≥ 25 kg/m², overweight. The overweight group is comprised of four additional designations: BMI 25-29.99 kg/m², preobesity; BMI 30-34.99 kg/m², obesity class I; BMI 35-39.99 kg/m², obesity class II; and BMI ≥40 kg/m², obesity class III.^[21] Obesity class III is also commonly referred to as morbid obesity. Although this measure is widely utilized because of its simplicity, the primary limitation of using BMI to classify obesity is its failure to distinguish between adipose tissue and lean muscle mass. Since the same BMI may not correspond to the same degree of adiposity across populations, the widespread adoption of BMI as a dosing scalar has not occurred.

1.2.2 Body Surface Area

Like BMI, BSA is based on weight and height, and does not account for sex. The original equation was derived on the assumption that BSA depended on height, weight and some constant. This ultimately resulted in the following formula: BSA (m²) = (TBW)^{0.425}× (height in cm)^{0.725}×0.007184.^[22] In 1987, a simplified formula was introduced: BSA (m²) = [(TBW)× (height in cm)/3600]^{1/2}.^[23] This size descriptor is extensively used in oncology to determine the dosages of many anticancer agents. However, the utility of BSA in dosing obese patients is still uncertain. In fact, many clinicians assign a BSA value of 2 m^2 when dosing an individual whose actual BSA exceeds this arbitrary cut-off.^[24]

1.2.3 Ideal Bodyweight

The concept of IBW was initially derived from insurance data tables that related size to mortality. Subsequently, an empirical equation to estimate IBW was calculated by Devine:^[25] IBW (kg)=45.4 kg (49.9 kg if male)+0.89 × (height in cm – 152.4). IBW differs from BSA and BMI in that sex enters into the calculation. As a dosing scalar, IBW is not an optimal metric, since all patients of the same sex and height would receive the same dose regardless of body composition. The concept of adjusted bodyweight tries to overcome this limitation by adding to IBW some proportion of the difference between TBW and IBW for dosing purposes. Clinically, adjusted bodyweight is frequently used for aminoglycoside dose calculation.^[13]

1.2.4 Lean Bodyweight

LBW is a size descriptor of weight devoid of almost all adipose tissue. It is closely related to the concept of FFM consisting of extracellular fluid, muscle, bone and the vital organs – and the two terms are often used interchangeably.^[26] The most commonly used equations to estimate LBW are the following: males, LBW (kg) = $1.10 \times \text{TBW} - 0.0128 \times \text{BMI} \times \text{TBW}$; females, LBW (kg) = $1.07 \times TBW - 0.0148 \times BMI \times TBW$. However, as noted by Green and Duffull,^[27] these formulae may be physiologically inaccurate at the extremes of height and weight. This limitation can be seen by the fact that LBW reaches a peak, then begins to decrease, as TBW increases (figure 1a). Consequently, a semi-mechanistically-derived method for estimating LBW was developed in 2005, based on bioelectrical impedance data.^[26] The corresponding formula for this LBW calculation is LBW (kg) = $(9270 \times TBW)/(A + B \times TBW)$ BMI), where A and B are 6680 and 216, respectively, for males, and 8780 and 244, respectively, for females. Since this LBW calculation does not begin to decrease with increasing TBW (figure 1b) and correlates well with the earlier formula for normal-weight individuals^[26,28] (figure 1c), it appears to be a more appropriate means of calculating LBW in obese and nonobese individuals.



Fig. 1. Comparison of the two approaches for determining lean bodyweight (LBW) in males. Using demographic data from our laboratory, the relationship between total bodyweight (TBW) and LBW was examined. (**a**) LBW was calculated using the following formula: LBW= $1.10 \times \text{TBW} - 0.0128 \times \text{BMI} \times \text{TBW}$. (**b**) LBW was determined from the following semi-mechanistically derived equation:^[26] LBW=($9270 \times \text{TBW}$)/($6680 + 216 \times \text{BMI}$). (**c**) Relationship between the calculated LBW for each individual using the two different approaches. Similar observations were noted for females when analogous plots were constructed (data not shown). **BMI**=body mass index.

1.2.5 Predicted Normal Weight

The weight descriptor PNWT was recently developed as a means to predict the expected normal weight of an overweight or obese individual.^[29] PNWT is equal to the sum of an individual's LBW and a fraction of the individual's excess fat content that represents predicted normal fat mass. For males, PNWT (kg) = $1.57 \times \text{TBW} - 0.0183 \times \text{BMI} \times \text{TBW} - 10.5$. The corresponding formula for females is PNWT (kg) = $1.75 \times$ TBW - $0.0242 \times \text{BMI} \times \text{TBW} - 12.6$. PNWT is unique in that it was specifically developed to characterize the pharmacokinetics of drugs. Since PNWT was derived using earlier equations for LBW, its accuracy may diminish at the extremes of height and weight.^[14] The estimation of body composition in older individuals is complicated by the fact that the ratio of adipose to lean tissue tends to increase with age, even without significant changes in TBW.^[30] Of the aforementioned size metrics, only the semimechanistic LBW descriptor^[26] appears to account for these age-related changes, since it was derived using bioimpedance data.

Among the available size descriptors, BMI and percent IBW (TBW/IBW×100) have been the two most frequently used to classify obesity. Using demographic data accumulated in our laboratory, we investigated the relationship between percent IBW and BMI. As depicted in figure 2, a high degree of correlation was observed for both males (figure 2a) and females (figure 2b) over a wide range of bodyweights. Similarly, BSA and the semi-mechanistically derived LBW descriptor^[26] appear to be highly correlated for both males (figure 2c) and females (figure 2d). This latter finding corroborates a recent report by Han et al.^[31] Therefore, the data in figure 2 illustrate that there is some redundancy among the indirect measures of obesity. This also suggests that there may not be an optimal anthropometrically based methodology to define adiposity at the present time. Nevertheless, the recent derivation of a size

descriptor using mechanistic principles is intriguing and might represent a step forward in our understanding of how best to define body composition, should its utility be demonstrated in future pharmacokinetic investigations.

2. Key Measures of Drug Disposition

2.1 Volume of Distribution

The volume of distribution (V_d) is the term used to relate the total amount of a drug in the body to the concentration of the drug in a given compartment. The pharmacokinetic behaviour of most drugs is best described by a multi-compartment model as opposed to the simpler model containing only one compartment. Unfortunately, characterization of the V_d in a multi-compartment model is problematic as there is an infinite number of volumes of distribution after drug administration.^[32] Of these, the volume of distribution at steady-state (V_{ss}) and the volume of distribution during the elimination phase (V_z) are the two most commonly reported. As proportionality constants, the V_{ss} is only valid at a single point in time, while the V_z is valid at all times following distribution equilibrium.^[33]



Fig. 2. Relationship between select size descriptors. Using demographic data from our laboratory, the relationship between percent of ideal bodyweight (IBW) and body mass index (BMI) was examined for (a) males and (b) females. The relationship between body surface area (BSA) and lean bodyweight (LBW) was also determined for (c) males and (d) females, using the semi-mechanistic equations described by Janmahasatian et al.^[26] in 2005.

Unless the drug is being administered as a constant intravenous infusion and steady state has been achieved, the V_{ss} will underestimate the true extent of distribution. Furthermore, the V_{ss} and V_z differ in their pharmacokinetic stability in that V_{ss} estimates are highly sensitive to changes in the initial distribution phase.^[33] As a result, the V_z is a more appropriate means of describing the extent of drug distribution.

The V_d of a drug provides an estimate of the extent to which a drug distributes into extravascular tissues. Therefore, drugs with extensive tissue uptake generally have larger volumes of distribution. However, V_d information alone is insufficient to determine the actual sites of distribution. Such information can only be provided by direct measurement of tissue concentrations, which is usually not possible in clinical pharmacokinetic studies. This lack of information regarding the tissue concentrations of a drug complicates the optimization of drug dosing in the obese. In fact, a recent study^[34] has demonstrated that obese and non-obese individuals may have significantly different drug plasma concentrations but similar tissue concentrations.

Following drug administration, drug distribution into the various tissues of the body will depend on several factors that are mainly related to the physiochemical attributes of the drug: the molecular size, degree of ionization, lipid solubility, and ability to cross biological membranes. The V_d of relatively lipophilic drugs – as assessed by the partition (octanol/water) coefficient of the drug or high-performance liquid chromatography retention index – is usually altered to some extent in the obese.^[9] This makes intuitive sense, with obese individuals having an increased absolute amount and proportion of adipose tissue as compared with non-obese individuals. Nevertheless, there is wide variation in the effect on the V_d, since the affinity of each drug for the excess adipose tissue is unique. Figure 3 schematically represents two extreme situations. Figure 3a represents a non-lipophilic drug whose distribution into the excess adipose tissue is limited, such that the pharmacokinetic volume of the peripheral compartment is similar in obese and lean individuals. In contrast, figure 3b depicts the case of a drug whose distribution markedly increases in obese subjects - a phenomenon seen with many lipophilic psychotropic drugs, including benzodiazepines and tricyclic antidepressants.^[8,11]

Tissue blood flow and plasma protein binding also influence drug distribution. Tissue perfusion may be reduced in obese individuals,^[35,36] and alterations in cardiac structure and function have been observed in the obese.^[37] These haemodynamic changes could potentially alter drug distribution and CL in obesity. With regard to plasma protein binding,



Fig. 3. Impact of obesity on the volume of distribution (V_d), assuming a two-compartment model. (a) Example of a drug that does not readily distribute into excess adipose tissue, such that the V_d is similar in lean and obese individuals. (b) Example of a drug with extensive distribution into excess adipose tissue, such that the V_d is markedly increased in obesity. The dashed circles represent the degree of adiposity. C = central compartment.

obesity does not appear to have an impact on drug binding to albumin.^[38,39] Data from studies investigating drug binding to α_1 -acid glycoprotein in obese individuals have been contradictory.^[40-43]

An understanding of how the V_d of a drug changes in obesity is of particular interest, as this is the principal parameter determining loading-dose selection. In pharmacokinetic studies in the obese, the V_d is often expressed as the absolute V_d (uncorrected for weight) and a weight-normalized V_d, such as the V_d/TBW or V_d/IBW. Comparison of these weight-normalized estimates between obese and non-obese individuals provides insight into how a drug distributes into excess weight. If V_d/TBW estimates are similar in obese and non-obese individuals, the drug exhibits marked uptake into adipose tissue. Accordingly, a weight-based loading dose for such a drug should use TBW to ensure that obese patients attain maximum plasma concentrations (C_{max}) that are similar to those seen in non-obese individuals. Conversely, if the absolute V_d of a drug is increased in the obese, the finding that the V_d/TBW is significantly lower in obese individuals than in non-obese individuals indicates incomplete distribution of the drug into excess bodyweight over IBW. In such an instance, IBW or LBW may be a better metric than TBW for calculating an appropriate loading dose.

Ideally, a single universal size metric would characterize the V_d of all drugs, regardless of body composition. A recent analysis^[14] attempted to determine the best size metric to describe the V_d in the obese. Using prior studies that assessed the quantitative relationship between the V_d and various weight

metrics, the authors found that the best size descriptor was largely dependent on the particular drug being studied. Nevertheless, TBW was the best single descriptor for characterizing the V_d in obese subjects – identified as the optimal metric in 40% of the studies in which it was considered. Size descriptors that included fat mass (TBW, percent IBW, BMI) were preferred for moderately to highly lipophilic drugs in the obese.

In summary, the current evidence indicates that V_d changes in the obese are drug-specific and, for the most part, can be attributed to the physiochemical properties of the individual drug.

2.2 Clearance

CL is the essential pharmacokinetic parameter to consider when devising a maintenance dose regimen, as it is inversely related to the steady-state plasma concentration. Unlike for V_d , the physiochemical attributes of a drug have little impact on CL, as this parameter is largely controlled by physiology. For any organ, CL can be defined as the volume of blood from which the drug is completely removed in a given allotment of time. Therefore, the CL of a drug will depend upon the blood flow to the organ and the ability of the organ to extract the drug from the blood.

For the majority of drugs, the liver is the principal organ mediating CL. Obesity has been linked to nonalcoholic fatty liver disease,^[44] and the accumulation of fat in the liver of obese individuals may alter hepatic blood flow.^[45] In turn, these pathological changes might have an impact on hepatic drug CL. There is also limited evidence of an increase in cytochrome P450 (CYP) 2E1 activity with obesity,^[46,47] with a reduction in activity noted after weight loss.^[47] As few drugs are substrates for CYP2E1, the clinical significance of this finding is probably minimal. In regard to phase II conjugation pathways, the results of studies with oxazepam, lorazepam, and acetaminophen (paracetamol) have suggested that TBW-proportional increases in glucuronidation and sulfation occur in obese individuals.^[48,49]

The other primary organs involved in the CL of drugs are the kidneys. The processes involved in drug elimination through the kidneys include glomerular filtration, tubular secretion and tubular reabsorption. The effect of obesity on these functions is not clear.^[9,10] Studies of creatinine CL, used to estimate the glomerular filtration rate (GFR), have found increased, decreased or similar GFR measurements in obese versus non-obese individuals. The variable results probably reflect the imprecision of creatinine CL as an index of the GFR. More

recently, a study using [¹²⁵I]Na iothalamate CL to reflect the GFR revealed a nonsignificant trend towards higher mean values in morbidly obese females as compared with normal-weight controls (116 vs 93.5 mL/min).^[50]

As was the case with the V_d , there is no single valid method to relate drug CL to the degree of obesity. Nevertheless, the aforementioned analysis^[14] found that LBW was the best descriptor in 35% of the studies in which it was considered. From a physiological standpoint, this seems plausible, as the major drugclearing organs (the liver and kidneys) are constituents of LBW.

In a recent commentary, Han et al.^[28] proposed three observations regarding drug CL and obesity: (i) obese individuals exhibit higher absolute drug clearances than their non-obese counterparts do; (ii) CL does not increase linearly with TBW; and (iii) CL and LBW are linearly correlated. Findings from several studies – including some in section 3 of this review – are in agreement with observations 1 and 2. Presently, less evidence exists to support observation 3. Based on their observations, Han et al.^[28] contended that the semi-mechanistically derived LBW^[26] is an ideal size descriptor to ascertain the impact of body composition on drug CL. However, this assertion has recently been challenged.^[51] At the very least, future studies designed to specifically address the merits of this LBWbased strategy for predicting drug exposure in the obese are warranted.

To summarize, the CL of a drug is largely determined by physiological processes, some of which may be altered in the obese. Presently, there is no single, well-validated weight descriptor to characterize drug CL in this population. The therapeutic objective would be to apply a weight-normalized maintenance dose (mg/kg) using the size descriptor that corrects for differences in the absolute CL among obese and non-obese individuals.

2.3 Elimination Half-Life

The elimination half-life $(t_{\frac{1}{2}})$ of a drug may also be altered in obese individuals. The $t_{\frac{1}{2}}$ of a drug can be calculated using the following formula: $t_{\frac{1}{2}} = (\ln 2 \times V_d)/CL$. This form of the mathematical relationship among the three pharmacokinetic parameters correctly places the two independent variables on the right and the dependent variable on the left. As described above, the V_d and CL are biologically independent entities, with the V_d being largely dependent on the physiochemical attributes of a drug and CL being predominantly the result of hepatic and renal physiology. Since the $t_{\frac{1}{2}}$ is dependent on both the V_d and the CL, changes in the $t_{\frac{1}{2}}$ could reflect changes in the V_d , the CL, or both. Clinicians must theoretically be cautious when comparing t_{γ_2} values between obese and non-obese individuals. Specifically, the use of the t_{γ_2} can be misleading when it is used as the sole estimate to compare drug-metabolizing capacity between obese and non-obese subjects. An example of this phenomenon has been shown for diazepam and its metabolite, desmethyldiazepam.^[52,53] While the t_{γ_2} of each agent was markedly prolonged in obese subjects, the metabolic CL of each compound was similar in obese and non-obese individuals. Instead, the alteration in the t_{γ_2} was the result of an increase in the V_d.

3. Impact of Obesity on the Pharmacokinetics of Specific Drugs

3.1 Antibacterials

Two studies have explored the impact of obesity on the pharmacokinetics of the lipopeptide antibacterial daptomycin (table I). In one study by Dvorchik and Damphousse,^[54] a single dose of intravenous daptomycin at 4 mg/kg TBW was given to six moderately obese, six morbidly obese, and 12 non-obese subjects matched for sex, age and renal function. The absolute CL and V_z of daptomycin were increased in the moderately and morbidly obese groups as compared with the matched non-obese controls. However, when corrected for TBW, the CL and V_z were lower in obese individuals. The $t_{1/2}$ of daptomycin was similar in all subject cohorts and was not significantly correlated with BMI (r²=0.006).

Another study, by Pai et al.,^[50] investigated the single-dose pharmacokinetics of daptomycin 4 mg/kg TBW in seven morbidly obese females and seven non-obese females matched for age, race, and serum creatinine. The mean daptomycin doses were 461 mg and 236 mg in the two groups, respectively. The absolute CL and V_z were both greater in the obese cohort, although the differences were not statistically significant. Accordingly, the increases in the C_{max} and the area under the plasma concentrationtime curve (AUC) from time zero to infinity (AUC_∞) seen in the morbidly obese subjects were mostly likely due to the higher dose received, as opposed to differences in CL or distribution. This study also observed no differences in daptomycin protein binding (~90%) and t_{1/2} values between the two groups.

In both studies, the absolute daptomycin CL and V_z were higher in obese individuals – although the difference was not statistically significant in the study by Pai et al.^[50] Even though the increases were not completely proportional to weight, the authors of each study did not recommend altering the 4 mg/kg TBW dosing regimen. This conclusion is supported by the fact that the higher C_{max} and AUC_∞ values observed in obese individuals are within the range reported to be safely tolerated by healthy subjects^[55] and might be advantageous, given the concentration-dependent activity of daptomycin.^[56-58]

The pharmacokinetics of a single 1 g dose of ertapenem have been determined in three groups of healthy subjects stratified by BMI.^[59] The mean BMIs for the normal-weight, class I–II obesity and class III obesity groups were 22.5, 33.4 and 43.4 kg/m², respectively. Each cohort was comprised of five men

Table I. Mean pharmacokinetic parameters of 4 mg/kg of daptomycin in obese and non-obese subjects

	Dvorchik and Damph	nousse ^[54]			Pai et al. ^[50]		
	moderately obese	matched controls ^a	morbidly obese	matched controls ^a	morbidly obese	matched controls ^b	
BMI (kg/m ²)	33.2	24.3	46.2	24.3	46.2	21.8	
C _{max} (mg/L)	57.8*	46.3	67.0*	53.2	67.3*	42.3	
AUC_∞ (mg $ullet$ h/L)	420.5*	322.4	547.8*	418.8	581*	346	
CL (L/h)	0.86*	0.72	1.02*	0.70	0.82	0.73	
CL/TBW (L/h/kg)	0.010*	0.012	0.008*	0.010	0.007*	0.012	
CL/IBW (L/h/kg)	0.016*	0.015	0.016	0.011	0.016	0.013	
V _z (L)	9.0*	7.1	11.3*	7.4	10.0	7.69	
V _z /TBW (L/kg)	0.11*	0.12	0.09*	0.11	0.09*	0.13	
V _z /IBW (L/kg)	0.17	0.15	0.18*	0.12	0.19*	0.14	
t _½ (h)	7.3	6.8	8.1	8.0	8.7	7.7	

a Non-obese subjects matched for sex, age and creatinine clearance.

b Non-obese subjects matched for sex, age, race and serum creatinine.

 AUC_{∞} = area under the plasma concentration-time curve from time zero to infinity; **BMI** = body mass index; **CL** = total body clearance; **C**_{max} = maximum plasma concentration; **IBW** = ideal bodyweight; **t**_{y2} = elimination half-life; **TBW** = total bodyweight; **V**_z = volume of distribution during the elimination phase; * p < 0.05 vs corresponding matched control group.

and five women. TBW-corrected ertapenem CL was higher in the normal-weight group (0.024 L/h/kg) than in the class I–II obesity group (0.019 L/h/kg) and the class III obesity group (0.015 L/h/kg). The difference in TBW-corrected ertapenem CL was also significant between the class I–II obesity and class III obesity groups. Accordingly, ertapenem exposure was reduced in obese patients. These findings suggest that obese individuals may need a larger ertapenem dose than their nonobese counterparts.

Hollenstein et al.^[34] conducted a study that compared plasma and interstitial fluid concentrations of ciprofloxacin after a 2.85 mg/kg TBW intravenous bolus dose was given to healthy subjects. The average BMI of the 12 subjects in the obese group was 41.0 kg/m². Twelve age- and sex-matched normal-weight subjects comprised the control group, with a mean BMI of 19.8 kg/m². The plasma C_{max} (9.97 mg/L) and AUC from 0 to 6 hours (AUC₆) [6.18 mg • h/L] were significantly higher in the obese group than in the non-obese controls (2.59 mg/L and 3.02 mg • h/L, respectively). Since no significant differences were observed in the $t_{1/2}$, V_{ss} or CL between the two groups, these increases appear to reflect the higher ciprofloxacin doses administered to obese subjects.

Microdialysis measurement of ciprofloxacin concentrations in interstitial space fluid of skeletal muscle tissue revealed similar C_{max} values in the obese group (2.16 µg/mL) and the control group $(1.72 \,\mu\text{g/mL})$. Obese subjects had a corresponding tissue AUC₆ of $2.57 \,\mu g \cdot min/mL$, which was not statistically different from the control group's value of 2.28 µg • min/mL. Skeletal muscle tissue penetration, measured as the AUC_{tissue}/AUC_{plasma} ratio, was significantly reduced in obese subjects (0.45 versus 0.82). Similar findings were observed when ciprofloxacin concentrations in the interstitial space fluid of subcutaneous adipose tissue were compared. Therefore, the results of this study demonstrate that higher plasma concentrations in obese subjects do not necessarily translate into higher concentrations at the target site of the drug. Given the apparent impairment in tissue penetration in obese subjects, the authors recommended that ciprofloxacin should be administered according to TBW.^[34] This recommendation differed from that of an earlier study,^[60] which suggested that ciprofloxacin dosing in obese subjects should be based on an adjusted bodyweight equal to IBW plus 45% of the difference between TBW and IBW.

A recent case report^[61] detailed piperacillin/tazobactam concentrations in a morbidly obese patient (BMI=50 kg/m², TBW=167 kg) being treated with 3.375 g every 4 hours for cellulitis. After the 20th dose of piperacillin/tazobactam, the patient's piperacillin C_{max} at steady state ($C_{max,ss}$) and AUC

from 0 to 4 hours (AUC₄) were 67.39 mg/L and 126.48 mg • h/mL, respectively. These values were markedly lower than those derived from a representative population receiving the same dose: C_{max} 242 mg/L; AUC₄ 249.15 mg • h/mL.

Seven obese patients receiving oral linezolid 600 mg every 12 hours for the treatment of cellulitis had linezolid serum concentrations measured prior to, then 1 and 6 hours after a dose.^[62] The mean TBW was 146 kg (range 101–196 kg). Each patient had received a minimum of three doses (range 3–12) before post-dose linezolid pharmacokinetics were determined. The mean concentration 1 hour after linezolid administration (the estimated C_{max}) was 12.3 µg/mL. The mean AUC from 0 to 12 hours (AUC₁₂) and the t_{V_2} were 92 µg • h/mL and 6.5 hours, respectively. It should be noted that these reported pharmacokinetic parameters can only be described as general estimates because of the limited number of blood samples measured.

One case report^[63] described linezolid disposition in an obese male, weighing 286 kg (BMI 86 kg/m²), receiving 600 mg orally every 12 hours for the treatment of cellulitis. After the 12th dose, the 2- and 7.5-hour serum linezolid concentrations were 5.07 and 2.01 mg/L, respectively. The V_d was 135.7 L – far greater than the V_{ss} of 30–50 L in non-obese individuals.^[64]

The linezolid concentrations approximating the C_{max} in the aforementioned reports were lower than those noted for healthy subjects receiving similar linezolid dosing regimens, whose mean C_{max} values ranged from 16.3 to $24 \,\mu g/m L.^{[65,66]}$ At the very least, these findings suggest that linezolid disposition may be altered in the obese, indicating the need for additional pharmacokinetic investigations in this patient demographic.

3.2 Anticoagulants

3.2.1 Argatroban

Rice et al.^[67] conducted a retrospective analysis of patients who had received anticoagulation therapy with argatroban because of an assumed, or past, diagnosis of heparin-induced thrombocytopenia. Eighty-three patients were identified who had sufficient data available to calculate their BMIs. They were stratified into a non-obese group (BMI $\leq 30 \text{ kg/m}^2$, n = 51) and an obese group (BMI >30 kg/m², n = 32). The median initial dose of argatroban in both groups was 1.0 µg/kg/min, suggesting that no specific dose adjustment was made for obese patients by prescribers. The median, activated partial thromboplastin time (aPTT)-adjusted maintenance dosages were 1.2 and 1.1 µg/kg/min in the non-obese and obese groups, respectively. Thus, it seems that argatroban dosage requirements were independent of the patient's BMI in this population. Although this study had the inherent limitations of a retrospective analysis, it appeared to indicate that TBW can be successfully used to initially dose argatroban in obese and non-obese patients; thereafter, aPTT-adjusted doses should be employed.

3.2.2 Low-Molecular-Weight Heparins

Because of their more predictable bioavailability and anticoagulant effects, low-molecular-weight heparins are being increasingly used in place of unfractionated heparin.^[68] Several studies have investigated their disposition in the obese.

Enoxaparin sodium was administered to 24 obese and 24 age-, sex-, and height-matched non-obese subjects.^[69] The mean BMIs in the two groups were 22.4 and 34.8 kg/m². Factor anti-Xa activity and factor anti-IIa activity were measured as surrogate markers of enoxaparin sodium pharmacokinetics after once-daily subcutaneous administration and after a 6-hour intravenous infusion of 1.5 mg/kg TBW (table II). After subcutaneous dosing, the mean area under the plasma activity (effect)-time curve from time zero to infinity (AUEC $_{\infty}$) for anti-Xa activity was statistically greater in obese subjects on days 1 and 4. Obese subjects also had a small, but statistically significant, increase in the observed t_{1/2} for anti-IIa activity after one dose. On day 4 of subcutaneous administration, the median time to reach the C_{max} (t_{max}) for both anti-Xa and anti-IIa activity was significantly increased by 1 hour in obese subjects, suggesting a slower rate of absorption.

Intravenous administration of 1.5 mg/kg TBW of enoxaparin sodium as a 6-hour infusion resulted in higher observed maximum activity (A_{max}) and AUEC_{∞} values for both anti-Xa and anti-IIa activity in the obese cohort (table II). The absolute CL and V_{ss} for anti-Xa activity were significantly increased in obese subjects (0.99 vs 0.74 L/h and 5.77 vs 4.37 L, respectively). When normalized to TBW, these parameters were lower in obese individuals, indicating that the increase was not completely proportional to weight.^[69] The results of this study suggest that TBW might not be the best metric for calculating weight-based doses of enoxaparin sodium.

Bazinet et al.^[71] conducted a clinical study that compared anti-Xa activity in hospitalized patients who were prescribed subcutaneous heparin 1.5 mg/kg TBW once daily or 1 mg/kg TBW twice daily. The patients were stratified by BMI, and anti-Xa activity was measured 4 hours after a steady-state dose. For once-daily administration, the 62 patients with BMIs of 18–30 kg/m² had a mean anti-Xa activity of 1.13 IU/mL, compared with 1.15 IU/mL for the 30 patients with BMIs >30 kg/m². In patients receiving twice-daily injections, the mean anti-Xa activity in patients with BMIs in the 18–30 kg/m² range was 1.12 IU/mL, compared with 1.17 IU/mL in patients with BMIs >30 kg/m². The authors concluded that BMI does not have a marked impact on anti-Xa levels after TBW dosing of enoxaparin sodium.

A pharmacokinetic-pharmacodynamic modelling study^[72] investigated enoxaparin sodium disposition in 96 patients with BMIs ranging from 15 to 45 kg/m². This study identified LBW as a key covariate for enoxaparin CL. Subsequent dosing simulations using the derived pharmacokinetic model suggested that therapeutic anti-Xa activities would be obtained for

								• •					
Drug/dosage	Anti-Xa factor activity						Anti-IIa factor activity					Reference	
	A _{max} (IU/mL)		$AUEC_{\infty} (IU \bullet h/mL) = t_{\frac{1}{2}} (h)$			A _{max} (IU/mL)		$AUEC_{\infty}$ (IU • h/mL)		t _{1/2} (h)			
	obese	control	obese	control	obese	control	obese	control	obese	control	obese	control	I
Enoxaparin sodium													
1.5 mg/kg/day SC													
day 1	1.38	1.34	17.01*	14.87	5.1	4.9	0.17	0.19	1.69	1.53	3.6*	2.8	69
day 4	1.56	1.49	20.78*	17.52	5.8	5.6	0.19	0.19	1.63	1.57	3.1	2.8	
1.5 mg/kg IV infusion	1.77*	1.54	15.64*	13.95	5.0*	4.6	0.38*	0.31	2.22*	1.82	1.4	1.5	69
Tinzaparin sodium ^a													
75 IU/kg SC ^b	0.34	0.30	3.29*	2.36	3.9	NR	0.12	0.10	1.21*	0.77	5.3	NR	70
175 IU/kg SC	0.81	0.87	9.99	9.55	4.2	NR	0.34	0.33	4.34*	3.53	5.4	NR	

Table II. Mean pharmacokinetic/pharmacodynamic parameters of low-molecular-weight heparins in obese and non-obese individuals

a The obese group was defined as individuals weighing 100–160 kg. The control group was derived from historical data in subjects weighing <100 kg.

b The control group values were weight adjusted and scaled to 75 IU/kg (assuming linear pharmacodynamics), using previous data from patients who had received a fixed 4500 IU tinzaparin sodium dose.

 A_{max} = maximum observed activity; $AUEC_{\infty}$ = area under the plasma activity (effect)-time curve from time zero to infinity; IU = international units; IV = intravenous; NR = not reported; SC = subcutaneously; t_{y_2} = elimination half-life; * p < 0.05 vs control group.

most patients if a 1 mg/kg LBW dose was administered every 8 hours.

Thus, it appears that there is a lack of consensus regarding the optimal size descriptor for determining weight-based doses of enoxaparin sodium. Future studies to examine clinical outcomes in obese patients receiving doses based on different weight metrics are warranted.

The anti-Xa and anti-IIa activities after administration of tinzaparin sodium to subjects weighing between 100 and 160 kg have also been reported.^[70] Subjects received single subcutaneous injections of 75 and 175 IU/kg TBW. The mean BMI of the 37 subjects was 43.0 kg/m^2 . The resultant mean A_{max} , AUEC_{∞} and t_{1/2} values are displayed in table II. Since a normal-weight control group was not included in the study, anti-Xa and anti-IIa activity parameters from prior studies in normal-weight subjects were included for comparison. For the tinzaparin sodium 75 IU/kg dose, the anti-Xa and anti-IIa activity $AUEC_{\infty}$ values were moderately increased in obese subjects. When 175 IU/kg was administered, only the anti-IIa activity AUEC $_{\infty}$ statistically differed between the two groups. The study also found that the anti-Xa and anti-IIa activity Amax and AUEC $_{\infty}$ values were independent of TBW and BMI. Therefore, this study indicated that TBW-adjusted doses of tinzaparin sodium appear to be appropriate in the obese.

One study^[73] estimated the V_d and CL of dalteparin sodium after subcutaneous administration of 200 IU/kg/day, or 120 IU/kg twice daily, based on the indication for treatment. Ten obese and ten age-, sex-, IBW-, and creatinine CL-matched control patients were enrolled. The mean V_d in the obese group was greater than the control group estimate (12.4 vs 8.4 L), but this difference was not statistically significant. Likewise, obese patients had a small increase in CL as compared with controls (1.30 versus 1.11 L/h). The authors concluded that dalteparin sodium dosing in the obese should be given on the basis of TBW or an adjusted bodyweight equal to IBW plus 40% of the difference between TBW and IBW.

3.3 Antidiabetic Agents

Sulfonylureas are a class of antidiabetic drugs that are widely used in clinical practice. The impact of obesity on the disposition of an 8 mg glimepiride dose was studied in 14 morbidly obese patients ($\geq 200\%$ of IBW) and 14 control patients (90–110% of IBW) with type II diabetes (table III).^[74] The mean BSA-normalized CL after oral administration (CL/F) was approximately 2.11 L/h/1.73 m² in both cohorts. Obese patients had a lower, but not statistically significant, BSA-normalized V_d after oral administration (V_d/F) [26.0 vs 32.8 L/h/1.73 m²]. 81

The median $t_{\frac{1}{2}}$ also did not differ between the two patient populations. Consequently, the authors concluded that no specific dosage adjustment is necessary in the obese.

Pharmacological modulation of the glucagon-like peptide-1 pathway has resulted in new therapeutic agents for the treatment of type II diabetes. The pharmacokinetics of sitagliptin, a dipeptidyl peptidase-IV inhibitor, in obese, nondiabetic men and women between the ages of 45 and 63 years have recently been explored.^[75] Thirty-two subjects with a mean BMI of 33.7 kg/m² were included in the study. Twenty-four participants received a 200 mg oral dose of sitagliptin twice daily for 28 days. The other eight subjects received placebo. Table III displays the pharmacokinetic variables after the initial dose (day 1) and after one dose on day 28. This study did not include a normalweight control group. However, the C_{max} and AUC₁₂ measurements were quite similar to those previously reported in studies of healthy male subjects (within 15% of their IBW) given 200 mg once daily.^[76,77] Thus, the current evidence implies that obesity fails to dramatically alter sitagliptin disposition.

3.4 Anticancer Agents

Proper dose selection of anticancer agents is especially challenging. Because of the inherent cytotoxic effects of these agents, clinicians must balance the risks of high doses with potentially worse treatment outcomes if doses are reduced. In this context, the lack of information regarding dosing in the obese is particularly problematic. Since definitive guidelines have not been developed, clinicians often calculate the requisite dose using an alternative to TBW in the obese.^[24]

Sparreboom et al.^[78] conducted an analysis of pharmacokinetic data obtained from subsets of adult patients being treated with at least one of the following agents: doxorubicin, topotecan, irinotecan, carboplatin, cisplatin, paclitaxel and docetaxel. The patients were stratified into two groups based on BMI: lean controls (BMI ≤ 25 kg/m²) and obese patients (BMI ≥ 30 kg/m²). For each agent, the CL, V_d and t_{V₂} were determined from individual patient concentration-time curves. Table IV provides a summary of the pharmacokinetic parameters for each drug in the two studied groups.

A trend towards higher absolute CL values in obese patients was observed for each drug. However, the differences only reached statistical significance for cisplatin and paclitaxel. When the CL values were normalized for BSA using TBW in the calculation, no statistically significant differences were observed between lean controls and obese patients. In regard to the absolute V_{ss} , higher measurements were noted in obese patients for doxorubicin, irinotecan, carboplatin and paclitaxel, but these

Drug	Dosage	C _{max}		AUC	Reference	
		obese	control	obese	control	
Glimepiride ^a	8 mg SD	410 ng/mL	547 ng/mL	2818 ng • h/mL	3205 ng • h/mL	74
Sitagliptin ^b	200 mg bid					
day 1		2280 nmol/L	NA	14.7 μmol ● h/L	NA	75
day 28		2920 nmol/L	NA	20.4 µmol ● h/L	NA	

 Table III.
 Pharmacokinetics of oral antidiabetic agents in obese and non-obese individuals

a Values are expressed as arithmetic mean.

b Values are expressed as geometric mean.

AUC = area under the plasma concentration-time curve; **bid** = twice daily; C_{max} = maximum plasma concentration; NA = not applicable (not included in the study); SD = single dose.

differences were not statistically significant. Significant increases in the V_{ss} were observed for docetaxel and cisplatin in obese patients. The obese and non-obese groups had comparable t_{1/2} values for all drugs except docetaxel, for which the t_{1/2} increased in obese individuals.^[78]

Busulfan is a bifunctional alkylating agent that is utilized in the treatment of cancer and in regimens designed to prepare the bone marrow for haematopoietic stem cell transplantation. In a retrospective analysis^[79] of 279 patients aged between 12 and 60 years, the impact of obesity on the CL/F of busulfan was examined. While absolute CL/F did not statistically differ between normal-weight and underweight patients, obese and severely obese patients had absolute CL/F estimates that were significantly greater than those of their normal-weight counterparts, with increases of 17% and 32%, respectively. When corrected for TBW, busulfan CL/F was 32% higher in underweight patients, 12% lower in obese patients, and 21% lower in severely obese patients as compared with normal-weight patients. However, normalization of CL/F to BSA, or to an adjusted bodyweight equal to IBW plus 25% of the difference between TBW and IBW, resulted in comparable values among the four BMI groups studied. Consequently, the authors suggested that oral busulfan dosing should be based on BSA or adjusted bodyweight.

Additional evidence for adjusted bodyweight- or BSA-based busulfan dosing has been provided by the results of a recent, retrospective, population pharmacokinetic study using data from 127 patients who were administered the drug intravenously.^[80] Specifically, no significant differences in BSA- or adjusted bodyweight-normalized intravenous CL were noted among BMI classes when patients were stratified using the same classification scheme as was used in the above oral busulfan investigation.^[79] Taken together, these two studies suggest that dosage of busulfan in obese patients should be normalized based on BSA or adjusted bodyweight. The pharmacokinetics of doxorubicin and etoposide in a morbidly obese 14-year-old boy with Hodgkin's disease (BMI 46.3 kg/m²; BSA 2.56 m²) have recently been detailed.^[81] Using a growth curve for boys aged 6–18 years, the maximum expected bodyweight for the patient was determined to be 76 kg. Utilization of this weight resulted in an adjusted BSA value of 1.91 m², which was subsequently used to dose doxorubicin and etoposide. The patient's doxorubicin and etoposide CL estimates were similar to those previously reported for similarly treated, non-obese patients.^[82-84]

Another report^[85] detailed the case of a 53-year-old obese female (BMI 47 kg/m²; BSA 2.34 m²) being treated with high-dose cyclophosphamide, thiotepa and carboplatin for metastatic breast cancer. The patient's actual BSA and TBW were used for dosage calculation. After the initial infusions, the patient's AUC estimates for each drug were markedly higher than the median AUC values derived from a sample of 24 non-obese patients undergoing similar treatment. The authors concluded that initial thiotepa, cyclophosphamide and carboplatin doses in the morbidly obese should be calculated using an adjusted bodyweight – IBW plus 40% of the difference between TBW and IBW – in place of TBW.

Taking all of the above data into consideration, it appears that obesity alters the pharmacokinetics of some, but not all, anticancer agents. Accordingly, the decision of which weight metric to use in dosing obese patients must be individualized for each drug until larger prospective studies are conducted. At the present time, little evidence is available that supports arbitrary dose capping in the obese, especially since this practice may lead to suboptimal treatment outcomes.^[86]

3.5 Neuromuscular Blockers

The pharmacodynamics of cisatracurium^[87] and rocuronium^[88] in morbidly obese and non-obese women have recently been compared in two similarly designed studies. Each study enrolled two groups of morbidly obese females (BMI >40 kg/m²) undergoing laparoscopic gastric banding surgery. One group received doses of cisatracurium or rocuronium based on TBW, while the other group received IBW-based doses. The normal-weight control group comprised females with BMIs between 20 and 24 kg/m² who received TBW-based doses for gynaecological laparoscopic surgery.

The median time to the onset of action of cisatracurium was significantly longer in the cohort of obese patients receiving IBW-based doses (table V).^[87] When doses were based on TBW, virtually identical median times to the onset of action were observed in the obese and control groups. The duration of action of cisatracurium was longer in obese patients administered TBW-based dosing than in non-obese controls. However, the duration of action of action in obese subjects administered IBW-based doses was shorter than the corresponding time for the control group. Thus, it appears that neither IBW nor TBW is the optimal weight metric for calculating cisatracurium doses in morbidly obese patients.

As seen in table V, no statistically significant differences in the onset of action of rocuronium were noted among control subjects and obese subjects administered TBW- or IBW-based doses.^[88] An approximately 2-fold increase in the duration of action was observed in obese patients administered TBW-based doses as compared with those administered IBW-based doses and control patients administered TBW-based doses. Consequently, the authors recommended that morbidly obese patients should receive rocuronium doses based on IBW.

Pühringer et al.^[89] also conducted an investigation involving rocuronium disposition after TBW-based dosing in non-obese and obese females (mean BMIs 21.9 and 34.3 kg/m², respectively). Pharmacokinetic analysis of rocuronium plasma concentrations revealed no significant differences in the initial disposition half-life $(t_{\frac{1}{2}\alpha})$ of rocuronium, the terminal $t_{\frac{1}{2}}(t_{\frac{1}{2}\beta})$, and the absolute V_{ss} and CL. Although the mean time to the onset of action was increased in the non-obese control group, this difference failed to reach statistical significance (table V). In contrast to the findings of the aforementioned rocuronium study, the duration of action was nearly identical in the two weight groups. This discrepancy is most likely due to differences in the obesity populations studied. Specifically, the mean BMI in the obese group was notably higher (43.8 kg/m²) in the study by Leykin et al.^[88]

3.6 Miscellaneous Agents

3.6.1 Drotrecogin Alfa (Activated)

Drotrecogin alfa (activated) is a recombinant form of human activated protein C that is used in the treatment of sepsis. The proper dose of drotrecogin alfa (activated) to administer to patients weighing >135 kg has received a great deal of attention in recent years because this patient demographic was excluded from the pivotal phase III clinical trial.^[90-92]

Levy et al.^[92] conducted a clinical study in 32 patients weighing \leq 135 kg and 20 patients weighing >135 kg. The mean bodyweights of the two groups were 93 kg and 158 kg. Both groups received drotrecogin alfa (activated) infusions of 24 µg/kg/h based on TBW. At steady state, the median plasma concentrations of activated protein C – derived from both endogenous levels and exogenous drotrecogin alfa administration – were 51.9 and 56.5 ng/mL for the \leq 135 kg and >135 kg groups, respectively. The median estimates of the t_{1/2} were almost identical in the two groups (16.6 vs 16.0 minutes). The TBWnormalized plasma CL had a median value of 0.45 L/h/kg in the \leq 135 kg group, while the analogous parameter estimate for

Table IV. Pharmacokinetic parameters of anticancer agents in obese and non-obese patients^{[78] a}

Drug	No. of patients		V _{ss} (L)		CL (L/h)		CL/BSA (L/h/m ²)		t _{1/2} (h)	
	obese	control	obese	control	obese	control	obese	control	obese	control
Doxorubicin	23	41	14.5	14.0	60.5	57.6	29.5	34.1	8.4	8.8
Topotecan	21	108	28.6	30.0	21.7	19.6	11.3	12.4	0.9	1.1
Irinotecan	25	102	130	122	32.5	28.7	15.1	16.6	17.8	19.6
Carboplatin	14	64	17.5	15.5	6.48	5.88	3.2	3.49	1.9	1.8
Cisplatin	23	165	58.9*	50.2	60.0*	53.3	28.3	30.2	0.7	0.7
Paclitaxel	14	38	6298	4295	383*	318	200	191	11.4	9.4
Docetaxel	21	92	978*	531	40.0	36.8	19.4	21.2	16.9*	10.0

a Values are expressed as geometric mean. The control and obese groups comprised patients with BMIs ≤25 kg/m² and ≥30 kg/m², respectively.

BMI = body mass index; **BSA** = body surface area using actual bodyweight; **CL** = total body clearance; $t_{1/2}$ = elimination half-life; V_{ss} = volume of distribution at steady state; * p < 0.05 vs control group.

Drug (dose)	Onset of actio	n (sec)		Duration of ac	Reference		
	obese: TBW dose	obese: IBW dose	control: TBW dose	obese: TBW dose	obese: IBW dose	control: TBW dose	
Cisatracurium 0.2 mg/kg ^a	132	182*	135	74.6*	45.0*	59.1	87
Rocuronium 0.6 mg/kg ^a	77.0	87.5	66.5	55.5*	22.3	25.4	88
Rocuronium 0.6 mg/kg ^b	65	NA	100	29.5	NA	28.4	89

Table V. Onset and duration of action of neuromuscular blockers in obese and non-obese patients

a Values are expressed as median.

b Values are expressed as mean.

IBW = ideal bodyweight; NA = not applicable (not included in the study); TBW = total bodyweight; * p < 0.05 vs control group.

the >135 kg group was 0.42 L/h/kg. None of these observed differences were statistically significant. In addition, when TBW-normalized plasma CL was plotted as a function of TBW, the slope of the regression line did not differ from zero. Consequently, the authors concluded that TBW-based infusion rates of drotrecogin alfa (activated) are appropriate in patients with weights >135 kg.

3.6.2 β-Adrenoceptor Antagonists: Propranolol and Atenolol

The pharmacokinetics of oral propranolol and atenolol were studied in 43 subjects stratified into three weight groups.^[93] The first group was comprised of 18 non-obese control subjects with a mean BMI of 24.0 kg/m². The other two groups enrolled obese subjects who differed in their serum cholesterol and triglyceride levels. The normolipaemic group (n=9) and hyperlipaemic group (n = 16) both had mean BMIs of 35.6 kg/m^2 . After oral administration of 80 mg of propranolol, a large degree of variability between subjects was observed for all of the measured pharmacokinetic parameters. In turn, no statistically significant differences were noted among the three groups in the propranolol AUC_{\infty}, C_{max}, t_{max}, t_{\frac{1}{2}} and total or TBWnormalized V_d/F and CL/F. These findings were in agreement with the results of a prior study^[94] that administered propranolol intravenously and observed similar AUC_{∞} , V_{ss} , CL and $t_{\frac{1}{2}}$ measurements in obese and non-obese individuals.

When subjects were administered 100 mg of atenolol orally, small but statistically significant differences were noted in the AUC_{∞}, C_{max} and TBW-normalized CL/F among the three cohorts. Lower mean TBW-normalized CL/F estimates were observed in the obese normolipaemic group (0.07 L/h/kg) and the obese hyperlipaemic group (0.06 L/h/kg) than in non-obese controls (0.10 L/h/kg). No statistical differences were observed in the t_{1/2}, absolute V_d/F, TBW-normalized V_d/F and absolute CL/F.^[93]

The results of this study demonstrate minimal changes in propranolol and atenolol pharmacokinetics in obese normoli-

 $\ensuremath{\textcircled{\sc b}}$ 2010 Adis Data Information BV. All rights reserved.

paemic, obese hyperlipaemic and non-obese subjects. Since propranolol and atenolol differ in their lipophilicity, the data also illustrate that the disposition of a drug in the obese cannot be adequately predicted by its physiochemical attributes alone.

3.6.3 Quinine

The pharmacokinetics of quinine in nine obese Thai males and eight age-matched lean controls were compared after a single 600 mg oral dose of the sulfate salt.^[95] The mean percentage of IBW in the obese group was 143%, while the analogous value for the control group was 95%. TBW-normalized CL/F was significantly lower in the obese group as compared with the lean control group (0.064 vs 0.096 L/h/kg). However, the IBW-normalized CL/F estimates did not differ statistically between the two groups (0.091 L/h/kg for both). These results indicate that maintenance doses of quinine should be based on IBW as opposed to TBW.

3.6.4 Norethisterone (Norethindrone) and Ethinylestradiol

The disposition of norethisterone (norethindrone) [1 mg] and ethinylestradiol (35 µg) in obese and non-obese women has been reported after daily administration of a combination oral contraceptive product for 20 days.^[96] The non-obese group consisted of 12 women with BMIs $\leq 27 \text{ kg/m}^2$. Twelve women with BMIs between 30 and 35 kg/m² comprised the obese cohort. A nonsignificant increase in norethisterone CL/F was noted in the obese women (16.1 vs 14 L/h). Similarly, a trend towards higher ethinylestradiol CL/F was observed in the obese cohort (45.1 vs 33.5 L/h). These findings suggest that obese women might have reduced exposure to both norethisterone and ethinylestradiol as compared with non-obese women. Interestingly, several epidemiological studies^[97-99] have indicated that increased weight may be associated with an increased risk of oral contraceptive failure.

4. Discussion and Conclusion

The database describing the disposition of drugs in obesity, though still incomplete, is increasing. The principles outlined in earlier reviews^[8,11] continue to be valid. Drug lipophilicity is an imperfect measure to predict drug distribution in obese individuals; however, for most drugs that are studied, it contributes substantially to the variance in calculated peripheral compartment volumes of distribution. For example, the absolute V_d of the relatively hydrophilic drug, daptomycin, increases by approximately 2–4 L in the obese (table I). In contrast, the analogous increase for a highly lipophilic drug, docetaxel, is greater than 400 L (table IV).

Measures of the degree of obesity in pharmacokinetic studies have generally been indirect, and these measures are highly correlated, suggesting that conclusions from pharmacokinetic studies will be similar irrespective of the measure used. A number of different drugs and classes have been studied since the last reviews, particularly antibacterials and anticoagulants. These new data generally support past findings that drug dosing to a given drug exposure across a range of bodyweight must be individualized for the drug. One conclusion that could be drawn from such an observation would be that drugs, at least within chemically similar groupings, should be evaluated in clinical pharmacokinetic studies performed in obese individuals. Alternatively, a more reasonable conclusion would be to study only drugs with a narrow therapeutic index, as only in such cases will dose alterations based on bodyweight have clinical importance.

Other conclusions that have more importance for clinical pharmacokinetics are that the determinants of peripheral drug distribution are not well understood. Certainly, tissue binding, organ blood flow, drug plasma protein binding and the ionization state are important determinants. However, the available clinical pharmacokinetic data indicate that even when these variables are taken into consideration, considerable variance in drug distribution remains.

With regard to drug CL, the findings are somewhat more conclusive. Drugs that undergo renal or phase I metabolic CL have little change in CL as a function of bodyweight. This is reassuring, as CL is the determinant of drug exposure with long-term drug dosing. Going forward, the clinical pharmacokinetics of obesity will be appropriately linked with clinical pharmacodynamics, as has been the case in recent studies of anticoagulants. An understanding of sources of variability in exposure/effect relationships, with obesity being a potential source of variability, will lead to improved clinical therapeutics. This work was supported in part by grant no. AG-017880 from the US Department of Health and Human Services. The authors have no conflicts of interest that are directly relevant to the content of this review.

References

- Kelly T, Yang W, Chen CS, et al. Global burden of obesity in 2005 and projections to 2030. Int J Obes 2008; 32: 1431-37
- Yach D, Stuckler D, Brownell KD. Epidemiologic and economic consequences of the global epidemics of obesity and diabetes. Nat Med 2006; 12: 62-6
- World Health Organization. Obesity and overweight [fact sheet no. 311; online]. Available from URL: http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/ fs311/en/index.html [Accessed 2009 Sep 29]
- Lobstein T, Baur L, Uauy R. Obesity in children and young people: a crisis in public health. Obes Rev 2004; 5 Suppl. 1: 4-85
- World Health Organization. Information sheet on obesity and overweight [online]. Available from URL: http://www.who.int/dietphysicalactivity/ publications/facts/obesity/en/ [Accessed 2009 Sep 29]
- 6. Haslam DW, James WP. Obesity. Lancet 2005; 366: 1197-209
- Hossain P, Kawar B, El Nahas M. Obesity and diabetes in the developing world: a growing challenge. N Engl J Med 2007; 356: 213-5
- Abernethy DR, Greenblatt DJ. Drug disposition in obese humans: an update. Clin Pharmacokinet 1986; 11: 199-213
- Blouin RA, Warren GW. Pharmacokinetic considerations in obesity. J Pharm Sci 1999; 88: 1-7
- Cheymol G. Effects of obesity on pharmacokinetics implications for drug therapy. Clin Pharmacokinet 2000; 39: 215-31
- Abernethy DR, Greenblatt DJ. Pharmacokinetics of drugs in obesity. Clin Pharmacokinet 1982; 7: 108-24
- 12. Cheymol G. Clinical pharmacokinetics of drugs in obesity: an update. Clin Pharmacokinet 1993; 25: 103-14
- Bearden DT, Rodvold KA. Dosage adjustments for antibacterials in obese patients: applying clinical pharmacokinetics. Clin Pharmacokinet 2000; 38: 415-26
- Green B, Duffull SB. What is the best size descriptor to use for pharmacokinetic studies in the obese? Br J Clin Pharmacol 2004; 58: 119-33
- Ellis KJ. Human body composition: in vivo methods. Physiol Rev 2000; 80: 649-80
- Fields DA, Goran MI, McCrory MA. Body-composition assessment via airdisplacement plethysmography in adults and children: a review. Am J Clin Nutr 2002; 75: 453-67
- 17. Gray DS, Bray GA, Bauer M, et al. Skinfold thickness measurements in obese subjects. Am J Clin Nutr 1990; 51: 571-7
- Kyle UG, Bosaeus I, De Lorenzo AD, et al. Bioelectrical impedance analysis: part I. Review of principles and methods. Clin Nutr 2004; 23: 1226-43
- Sutcliffe JF. A review of in vivo experimental methods to determine the composition of the human body. Phys Med Biol 1996; 41: 791-833
- Pietrobelli A, Formica C, Wang Z, et al. Dual-energy x-ray absorptiometry body composition model: review of physical concepts. Am J Physiol 1996; 271: E941-51
- World Health Organization. Obesity: preventing and managing the global epidemic. Report of a WHO Consultation [WHO technical report no. 894; online]. Available from URL: http://whqlibdoc.who.int/trs/WHO_TRS_ 894.pdf [Accessed 2009 Sep 29]
- Du Bois D, Du Bois EF. Clinical calorimetry: tenth paper. A formula to estimate the approximate surface area if height and weight be known. Arch Intern Med 1916; 17: 863

- Mosteller RD. Simplified calculation of body-surface area. N Engl J Med 1987; 317: 1098
- Field KM, Kosmider S, Jefford M, et al. Chemotherapy dosing strategies in the obese, elderly, and thin patient: results of a nationwide survey. J Oncol Pract 2008; 4: 108-13
- 25. Devine BJ. Gentamicin therapy. Drug Intell Clin Pharm 1974; 8: 650-5
- Janmahasatian S, Duffull SB, Ash S, et al. Quantification of lean body weight. Clin Pharmacokinet 2005; 44: 1051-65
- 27. Green B, Duffull SB. Caution when lean body weight is used as a size descriptor for obese subjects. Clin Pharmacol Ther 2002; 72: 743-4
- 28. Han PY, Duffull SB, Kirkpatrick CM, et al. Dosing in obesity: a simple solution to a big problem. Clin Pharmacol Ther 2007; 82: 505-8
- Duffull SB, Dooley MJ, Green B, et al. A standard weight descriptor for dose adjustment in the obese patient. Clin Pharmacokinet 2004; 43: 1167-78
- Rivlin RS. Keeping the young-elderly healthy: is it too late to improve our health through nutrition? Am J Clin Nutr 2007; 86: 1572-6S
- Han PY, Duffull SB, Kirkpatrick CMJ, et al. Response to "influence of lean body weight on anticancer drug clearance" [letter]. Clin Pharmacol Ther 2009; 85: 24
- 32. Niazi S. Volume of distribution as a function of time. J Pharm Sci 1976; 65: 452-4
- Greenblatt DJ, Abernethy DR, Divoll M. Is volume of distribution at steady state a meaningful kinetic variable. J Clin Pharmacol 1983; 23: 391-400
- Hollenstein UM, Brunner M, Schmid R, et al. Soft tissue concentrations of ciprofloxacin in obese and lean subjects following weight adjusted dosing. Int J Obes Relat Metab Disord 2001; 25: 354-8
- 35. Jansson PA, Larsson A, Lönnroth PN. Relationship between blood pressure, metabolic variables, and blood flow in obese subjects with or without noninsulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. Eur J Clin Invest 1998; 28: 813-8
- Summers LK, Samra JS, Humphreys SM, et al. Subcutaneous abdominal adipose tissue blood flow: variation within and between subjects and relationship to obesity. Clin Sci 1996; 91: 679-83
- Abel ED, Litwin SE, Sweeney G. Cardiac remodeling in obesity. Physiol Rev 2008; 88: 389-419
- Abernethy DR, Greenblatt DJ, Divoll M, et al. The influence of obesity on the pharmacokinetics of oral alprazolam and triazolam. Clin Pharmacokinet 1984; 9: 177-83
- Abernethy DR, Greenblatt DJ. Phenytoin disposition in obesity: determination of loading dose. Arch Neurol 1985; 42: 468-71
- 40. Benedek IH, Fiske III WD, Griffen WO. Serum alpha 1-acid glycoprotein and the binding of drugs in obesity. Br J Clin Pharmacol 1983; 16: 751-4
- Benedek IH, Blouin RA, McNamara PJ. Serum protein binding and the role of increased alpha 1-acid glycoprotein in moderately obese male subjects. Br J Clin Pharmacol 1984; 18: 941-6
- 42. Cheymol G. Comparative pharmacokinetics of intravenous propranolol in obese and normal volunteers. J Clin Pharmacol 1987; 27: 874-9
- Derry CL, Kroboth PD, Pittenger AL, et al. Pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of triazolam after two intermittent doses in obese and normal weight men. J Clin Psychopharmacol 1995; 15: 197-205
- Saadeh S. Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease and obesity. Nutr Clin Pract 2007; 22: 1-10
- Ijaz S, Yang W, Winslet MC, et al. Impairment of hepatic microcirculation in fatty liver. Microcirculation 2003; 10: 447-56
- 46. O'Shea D, Davis SN, Kim RB, et al. Effect of fasting and obesity in humans on the 6-hydroxylation of chlorzoxazone: a putative probe of CYP2E1 activity. Clin Pharmacol Ther 1994; 56: 359-67
- Emery MG, Fisher JM, Chien JY, et al. CYP2E1 activity before and after weight loss in morbidly obese subjects with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. Hepatology 2003; 38: 428-35

- 48. Abernethy DR, Greenblatt DJ, Divoll M, et al. Enhanced glucoronide conjugation of drugs in obesity: studies of lorazepam, oxazepam, and acetaminophen. J Lab Clin Med 1983; 101: 873-80
- Abernethy DR, Divoll M, Greenblatt DJ, et al. Obesity, sex, and acetaminophen disposition. Clin Pharmacol Ther 1982; 31: 783-90
- Pai MP, Norenberg JP, Anderson T, et al. Influence of morbid obesity on the single-dose pharmacokinetics of daptomycin. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 2007; 51: 2741-7
- Mathijssen RH, Sparreboom A. Influence of lean body weight on anticancer drug clearance. Clin Pharmacol Ther 2009; 85: 23-4
- Abernethy DR, Greenblatt DJ, Divoll M, et al. Prolonged accumulation of diazepam in obesity. J Clin Pharmacol 1983; 23: 369-76
- Abernethy DR, Greenblatt DJ, Divoll M, et al. Prolongation of drug half-life due to obesity: studies of desmethyldiazepam (clorazepate). J Pharm Sci 1982; 71: 942-4
- Dvorchik BH, Damphousse D. The pharmacokinetics of daptomycin in moderately obese, morbidly obese, and matched nonobese subjects. J Clin Pharmacol 2005; 45: 48-56
- 55. Benvenuto M, Benziger DP, Yankelev S, et al. Pharmacokinetics and tolerability of daptomycin at doses up to 12 milligrams per kilogram of body weight once daily in healthy volunteers. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 2006; 50: 3245-9
- Dandekar PK, Tessier PR, Williams P, et al. Pharmacodynamic profile of daptomycin against Enterococcus species and methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus in a murine thigh infection model. J Antimicrob Chemother 2003; 52: 405-11
- Louie A, Kaw P, Liu W, et al. Pharmacodynamics of daptomycin in a murine thigh model of Staphylococcus aureus infection. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 2001; 45: 845-51
- Safdar N, Andes D, Craig WA. In vivo pharmacodynamic activity of daptomycin. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 2004; 48: 63-8
- 59. Chen M, Nafziger AN, Drusano GL, et al. Comparative pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamic target attainment of ertapenem in normal weight, obese, and extremely obese adults. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 2006; 50: 1222-7
- Allard S, Kinzig M, Boivin G, et al. Intravenous ciprofloxacin disposition in obesity. Clin Pharmacol Ther 1993; 54: 368-73
- Newman D, Scheetz MH, Adeyemi OA, et al. Serum piperacillin/tazobactam pharmacokinetics in a morbidly obese individual. Ann Pharmacother 2007; 41: 1734-39
- 62. Stein GE, Schooley SL, Peloquin CA, et al. Pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of linezolid in obese patients with cellulitis. Ann Pharmacother 2005; 39: 427-32
- Mersfelder TL, Smith CL. Linezolid pharmacokinetics in an obese patient. Am J Health Syst Pharm 2005; 62: 464-7
- MacGowan AP. Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic profile of linezolid in healthy volunteers and patients with Gram-positive infections. J Antimicrob Chemother 2003; 51 Suppl. 2: ii17-25
- Hendershot PE, Antal EJ, Welshman IR, et al. Linezolid: pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic evaluation of coadministration with pseudoephedrine HCl, phenylpropanolamine HCl, and dextromethorpan HBr. J Clin Pharmacol 2001; 41: 563-72
- 66. Burkhardt O, Borner K, von der Höh N, et al. Single- and multiple-dose pharmacokinetics of linezolid and co-amoxiclav in healthy human volunteers. J Antimicrob Chemother 2002; 50: 707-12
- Rice L, Hursting MJ, Baillie GM. Argatroban anticoagulation in obese versus nonobese patients: implications for treating heparin-induced thrombocytopenia. J Clin Pharmacol 2007; 47: 1028-34
- 68. Weitz JI. Low-molecular-weight heparin. N Engl J Med 1997; 337: 688-98

- Sanderink GJ, Liboux AL, Jariwala N, et al. The pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of enoxaparin in obese volunteers. Clin Pharmacol Ther 2002; 72: 308-18
- Hainer JW, Barrett JS, Assaid CA, et al. Dosing in heavy-weight/obese patients with LMWH, tinzaparin: a pharmacodynamic study. Thromb Haemost 2002; 87: 817-23
- Bazinet A, Almanric K, Brunet C, et al. Dosage of enoxaparin among obese and renal impairment patients. Thromb Res 2005; 116: 41-50
- Green B, Duffull SB. Development of a dosing strategy for enoxaparin in obese patients. Br J Clin Pharmacol 2003; 56: 96-103
- 73. Yee JY, Duffull SB. The effect of body weight on dalteparin pharmacokinetics: a preliminary study. Eur J Clin Pharmacol 2000; 56: 293-7
- Shukla UA, Chi EM, Lehr KH. Glimepiride pharmacokinetics in obese versus non-obese diabetic patients. Ann Pharmacother 2004; 38: 30-5
- Herman GA, Bergman A, Liu F, et al. Pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamic effects of the oral DPP-4 inhibitor sitagliptin in middle-aged obese subjects. J Clin Pharmacol 2006; 46: 876-86
- 76. Herman GA, Stevens CS, Van Dyck K, et al. Pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of sitagliptin, an inhibitor of dipeptidyl peptidase IV, in healthy subjects: results from two randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled studies with single oral doses. Clin Pharmacol Ther 2005; 78: 675-88
- 77. Bergman AJ, Stevens C, Zhou Y, et al. Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic properties of multiple oral doses of sitagliptin, a dipeptidyl peptidase-IV inhibitor: a double-blind, randomized, placebo-controlled study in healthy male volunteers. Clin Ther 2006; 28: 55-72
- Sparreboom A, Wolff AC, Mathijssen RH, et al. Evaluation of alternate size descriptors for dose calculation of anticancer drugs in the obese. J Clin Oncol 2007; 25: 4707-13
- 79. Gibbs JP, Gooley T, Corneau B, et al. The impact of obesity and disease on busulfan oral clearance in adults. Blood 1999; 93: 4436-40
- Nguyen L, Leger F, Lennon S, et al. Intravenous busulfan in adults prior to haematopoietic stem cell transplantation: a population pharmacokinetic study. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol 2006; 57: 191-8
- Ritzmo C, Söderhäll S, Karlén J, et al. Pharmacokinetics of doxorubicin and etoposide in a morbidly obese pediatric patient. Pediatr Hematol Oncol 2007; 24: 437-45
- Palm C, Björk O, Björkholm M, et al. Quantification of doxorubicin in plasma: a comparative study of capillary and venous blood sampling. Anticancer Drugs 2001; 12: 859-64
- Eksborg S, Palm C, Björk O. A comparative pharmacokinetic study of doxorubicin and 4'-epi-doxorubicin in children with acute lymphocytic leukemia using a limited sampling procedure. Anticancer Drugs 2000; 11: 129-36
- Eksborg S, Söderhäll S, Frostvik-Stolt M, et al. Plasma pharmacokinetics of etoposide (VP-16) after IV administration to children. Anticancer Drugs 2000; 11: 237-41

- 85. de Jonge ME, Mathôt RA, van Dam SM, et al. Extremely high exposures in an obese patient receiving high-dose cyclophosphamide, thiotepa, and carboplatin. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol 2002; 50: 251-5
- Rosner GL, Hargis JB, Hollis DR, et al. Relationship between toxicity and obesity in women receiving adjuvant chemotherapy for breast cancer: results from cancer and leukemia group B study 8541. J Clin Oncol 1996; 14: 3000-8
- Leykin Y, Pellis T, Lucca M, et al. The effects of cisatracurium on morbidly obese women. Anesth Analg 2004; 99: 1090-4
- Leykin Y, Pellis T, Lucca M, et al. The pharmacodynamic effects of rocuronium when dosed according to real body weight or ideal body weight in morbidly obese patients. Anesth Analg 2004; 99: 1086-9
- Pühringer FK, Keller C, Kleinsasser A, et al. Pharmacokinetics of rocuronium bromide in obese female patients. Eur J Anaesthesiol 1999; 16: 507-10
- Loveland SM, Lewin JJ III, Amabile CM, et al. Obese man treated with drotrecogin alfa (activated). Ann Pharmacother 2003; 37: 918-9
- Small DS, Levy H. Comment: obese man treated with drotrecogin alfa (activated). Ann Pharmacother 2004; 38: 722
- Levy H, Small D, Heiselman DE, et al. Obesity does not alter the pharmacokinetics of drotrecogin alfa (activated) in severe sepsis. Ann Pharmacother 2005; 39: 262-7
- Wójcicki J, Jaroszynska M, Droździk M, et al. Comparative pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of propranolol and atenolol in normolipaemic and hyperlipidaemic obese subjects. Biopharm Drug Dispos 2003; 24: 211-8
- 94. Cheymol G, Poirier JM, Carrupt PA, et al. Pharmacokinetics of β -adrenoceptor blockers in obese and normal volunteers. Br J Clin Pharmacol 1997; 43: 563-70
- Viriyayudhakorn S, Thitiarchakul S, Nachaisit S, et al. Pharmacokinetics of quinine in obesity. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg 2000; 94: 425-8
- 96. Doose DR, Wang SS, Padmanabhan M, et al. Effect of topiramate or carbamazepine on the pharmacokinetics of an oral contraceptive containing norethindrone and ethinyl estradiol in healthy obese and nonobese female subjects. Epilepsia 2003; 44: 540-9
- 97. Holt VL, Cushing-Haugen KL, Daling JR. Body weight and risk of oral contraceptive failure. Obstet Gynecol 2002; 99 (5 Pt 1): 820-7
- Holt VL, Scholes D, Wicklund KG, et al. Body mass index, weight, and oral contraceptive failure risk. Obstet Gynecol 2005; 105: 46-52
- Brunner Huber LR, Hogue CJ, Stein AD, et al. Body mass index and risk for oral contraceptive failure: a case-cohort study in South Carolina. Ann Epidemiol 2006; 16: 637-43

Correspondence: Dr *David J. Greenblatt*, Department of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics, Tufts University School of Medicine and Tufts Medical Center, 136 Harrison Avenue, Boston, MA 02111, USA. E-mail: dj.greenblatt@tufts.edu